This Monday, the 9/11 Public Discourse Project held its fifth public hearing, on the subject of Congressional Reform after 9/11, in Washington, DC. The panel offered a candid assessment on the need for changes in the culture of Congress and the way the two chambers oversee our national security agencies. This panel featured Senator Pat Roberts (R-KS), the sitting chair of the Senate Intelligence Committee, and former Speaker of the House Tom Foley (D-WA). Speaker Foley joined his successor, former Speaker Newt Gingrich (R-GA) in writing a call for Congressional Reform that was published as an Op-Ed in December, 2004 (Link). The panelists agreed that Congressional oversight of the new Department of Homeland Security (DHS) and other new government entities is, in the words of Speaker Foley, “divided and fractioned.” The panel agreed that Congress Congress has done a good job of prodding the other branches of government to make the changes necessary to protect the homeland, including passing the vital Intelligence Reform and Terrorism Prevention Act last fall. But they have been slow, however, to act on the 9/11 Commission’s recommendations to reform their own oversight practices. In a Baltimore Sun Op-Ed last month (Link), 9/11 Commission Chairman Tom Kean and Vice Chairman Lee Hamilton said, “Congress is not organized to be an effective partner and watchdog in the post-9/11 era.” (more…)
Even though the House of Representatives and the Senate both have permanent Homeland Security Committees, these committees do not exercise full oversight over the agency. The DHS was created in 2002 from 22 other government groups, such as the Secret Service and the Federal Emergency Management Agency, that were under the purview of many different Congressional committees. These include: Armed Services, Judiciary, Appropriations, Intelligence, and Government Affairs. Rep. Christopher Cox (R-CA), the first Chairman of the House Homeland Security Committee, who will leave Congress soon to run the Securities and Exchange Commission, worked hard to make the Committee permanent and vest it with sufficient authority. His successor will have to work even harder to defend the Committee’s oversight authority and effectively supervise the new department on behalf of the American people.  
Being a sitting Senator actively involved in these issues, Sen. Roberts has great credibility and his observations on Congressional oversight were enlightening. At one point, Senator Roberts stated that if 9/11 family members were to talk with the various chairmen, vice-chairmen and ranking members of the committees working on Homeland Security issues, “they would assure [the families] that they are doing the very best that they possibly can under their committee jurisdiction, and in many cases they are. It’s just that I think [Congress] can do better in regards to streamlining and better organization so that we get a better product.” Senator Roberts honest assessment shows that Congress still has a long way to go in reforming itself to be an effective partner in defending America. We will keep you posted on the progress of these necessary reforms.  
